

Digital Marketing Strategies, plan and implementations: A case study of Jumia Group and ASDA Uk.

Ologunebi, John and Taiwo, Ebenezer

6 October 2023

Online at https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/118771/MPRA Paper No. 118771, posted 21 Oct 2023 08:06 UTC

Digital Marketing Strategies, plan and implementations: A case study of Jumia Group and ASDA Uk.

Authors:

John Olatunde Ologunebi John4dap@yahoo.com

&

Ebenezer Obafemi Taiwo

Ebenezerobafemi4@gmail.com

Keywords: Digital marketing strategies, content strategy, social media engagement, search engine optimization (SEO), pay-per-click (PPC) advertising, email marketing campaigns, social media marketing, SWOT analysis, KPI, modern marketing

Abstract

The rise of digital marketing has dramatically changed how brands promote themselves and engage with customers, as Chaffey and Ellis-Chadwick discussed in their 2019 research. This article thoroughly explores "Digital Marketing Strategies, Planning, and Implementation," aiming to provide a comprehensive understanding of its multi-layered nature and profound impact.

We start with a historical view, tracing digital marketing's evolution from humble beginnings to its current pivotal role in modern companies. We underscore how digital marketing is vital for connecting with tech-savvy consumers today, highlighting the latest trends Ryan outlined in 2016.

Effective digital marketing depends on strategy, which we closely examine. Identifying target audiences and using customer journey mapping to devise compelling campaigns is critical. We also explore strategically selecting appropriate digital channels and integrating online and offline efforts to maximize reach and engagement.

Creating a successful digital marketing plan requires meticulous planning. We walk through situational analysis, SWOT assessment, goal-setting, and aligning key performance indicators to gauge success. We also emphasize content strategy, social media, SEO, PPC ads, and email campaigns in shaping a cohesive plan.

Next is implementation, where we explain executing each strategy after planning - creating and distributing engaging content, managing social campaigns, applying SEO tactics, administering PPC ads, and crafting persuasive emails. Real-time monitoring and analytics, as Chaffey and Bosomworth noted in 2015, provide insights into effectiveness.

Evaluation through data-driven decisions is integral, focusing on key metrics and tools to assess campaign performance, per Chaffey and Patron in 2012. We also reveal iterative optimization tactics for continuous improvement.

However, we acknowledge ethical challenges in digital marketing, like dynamic algorithms. We highlight common pitfalls to avoid errors and offer guidance on leveraging new technologies. Case studies provide real-world insights into implementing strategies.

Looking ahead, we anticipate emerging trends like AI, automation, personalization, and enhanced customer experiences shaping digital marketing's future landscape. In conclusion, this article comprehensively explores modern marketing facets, equipping practitioners and researchers to navigate the evolving digital world.

Table of Contents

1.0 Introduction	6
1.1 Background and Significance	6
1.2 Research Objectives	7
1.3 Scope of the Article	8
2.0 Digital Marketing Landscape	9
2.1 Evolution and Growth of Digital Marketing	9
2.2 Current Trends and Innovations	10
2.3 Importance of Digital Marketing for Businesses	10
3.0 Digital Marketing Strategies	11
3.1 Defining Digital Marketing Strategies	13
3.2 The Role of Target Audience Identification	11
3.3 Customer Journey Mapping in Digital Marketing	12
3.4 Selecting the Right Digital Channels	12
3.5 Integration of Online and Offline Marketing	12
4.0 Creating a Digital Marketing Plan	13
4.1 Situation Analysis and SWOT Assessment	13
4.2 Goal Setting and Key Performance Indicators (KPIs)	13
4.3 Content Strategy and Creation	14
4.4 Social Media Engagement and Management	14
4.5 Search Engine Optimization (SEO) Strategy	15
4.6 Pay-Per-Click (PPC) Advertising Campaigns	15
4.7 Email Marketing Campaigns	16
4.8 Budget Allocation and Resource Planning	17
5.0 Implementation of Digital Marketing Strategies	17
5.1 Executing Content Creation and Distribution	18
5.1.1 Planning and Strategy	18

5.1.2 Content Creation	18
5.1.3 Optimization for SEO	18
5.1.4 Distribution Channels	18
5.1.5 Promotion and Amplification	18
5.1.6 Measurement and Analysis	18
5.2 Social Media Campaign Execution	18
5.3 Implementing SEO Techniques	19
5.4 Running Effective PPC Campaigns	19
5.5 Crafting Compelling Email Marketing Initiatives	19
5.6 Real-time Monitoring and Analytics Tracking	20
6.0 Measuring and Evaluating Success	20
6.1 Importance of Data-Driven Decision Making	20
6.2 Key Metrics and Analytics Tools	20
6.3 Analyzing Campaign Performance	21
6.4 Iterative Optimization Strategies	21
7.0 Challenges and Opportunities in Digital Marketing	22
7.1 Common Pitfalls and Mistakes to Avoid	22
7.1.1 Lack of clear goals	22
7.1.2 Inadequate target audience research	22
7.1.3 Overlooking mobile optimization	22
7.1.4 Ignoring data analysis	22
7.1.5 Overdependence on one marketing channel	23
7.1.6 Failing to invest in quality content	23
7.1.7 Neglecting social media etiquette	23
7.1.8 Not staying updated with industry trends	23
7.2 Adapting to Algorithm Changes and Updates	23
7.3 Ethical Considerations in Digital Marketing	24
7.4 Leveraging Emerging Technologies for Competitive Advantage	24

8.0 Case Studies	24
8.1 Case Study 1: Jumia Group's Successful Digital Marketing Campaign	24
8.1.1 Jumia Mobile App Campaign	25
8.1.2 Jumia Black Friday Campaign	25
8.1.3 Influencer Marketing Campaigns	25
8.1.4 Content Marketing Campaigns	25
8.2 Case Study 2: Asda's Digital Marketing Challenges Faced and Lessons Learned	26
8.2.1 Lessons learned from these challenges	26
9.0 Future Trends in Digital Marketing	27
9.1 Predictions for the Future of Digital Marketing	27
9.2 Role of AI and Automation	27
9.3 Personalization and Customer Experience Enhancement	28
10.0 Conclusion	28
10.1 Summary of Key Findings	28
10.2 Implications for Practitioners and Researchers	30
11.0 References	31

1.0 Introduction

The modern era of digital marketing has begun as a result of the internet's development and the spread of digital gadgets. Digital marketing entails attaining marketing objectives by utilising digital technologies, as noted by Chaffey and Ellis-Chadwick (2019). For a firm to succeed in today's digital environment, it is essential to develop efficient digital marketing techniques. In order to give a thorough overview of the essential concepts, tactical planning, and implementation in the multidimensional field of digital marketing, this article goes into it.

All marketing activities carried out via digital platforms like search engines, social media, email, websites, and mobile apps are categorized as digital marketing (Ryan, 2016). It makes it possible to communicate with customers across platforms and devices in a highly targeted, quantifiable, and interactive manner. Digital marketing enables firms to connect with customers at various times of the buyer's journey as consumers spend more and more time online (Chaffey & Bosomworth, 2012). It offers a variety of techniques to attract new customers, keep hold of existing ones, and promote companies through digital experiences, from raising awareness to boosting revenues.

When it comes to connecting with target audiences and maximizing budget and resources across platforms, an integrated digital marketing strategy is essential. Strategic planning involves examining the market and rivals, identifying key segments and personas, establishing quantifiable goals and KPIs, choosing the best channels, and creating coherent campaigns across search, social, email, and other channels, according to Chaffey and Smith (2022). For ongoing improvement, solid analytics and optimization are also essential.

Creating data-driven digital marketing strategies, implementing integrated campaigns across channels, and utilizing analytics for maximizing ROI are all covered in this paper. In order to provide organizations with knowledge and best practices for success in the digital sphere, current trends and developments are investigated.

1.1 Background and Significance

Over the past ten years, the digital revolution has fundamentally altered marketing strategies. Tiago and Verssimo (2014) stated that "the emergence of digital platforms has reshaped customer behavior and businesses." For firms to communicate with customers, promote products, reach targeted audiences, and track marketing effectiveness, digital marketing has become crucial.

For promotion and customer contact, digital marketing makes use of online channels like social media, search engines, emails, websites, and mobile apps (Wymbs, 2011). With more than 5 billion internet users worldwide, digital platforms enable scalable, personalized, and measurable targeting. It is now essential for business growth and competitiveness to integrate digital strategies across touchpoints.

A lot of organizations, however, struggle to successfully plan and carry out digital marketing, according to study. In the annual research from Smart Insights, it is stated that just 41% of businesses consider their digital marketing to be effective (Smart Insights, 2022). Incorporating effective real-world methods from digital marketing theory still has certain holes.

The goal of this research is to create a useful framework for executing integrated digital marketing initiatives. It will offer practice-based advice on exploiting digital media strategically, supported by research, drawing on scholarly literature and industry practices. The research findings will contribute to the advancement of academic understanding of operationalizing concepts in digital marketing for quantifiable business benefit.

1.2 Research Objectives

The overarching goal of this research is to develop an actionable framework for implementing integrated digital marketing campaigns. As noted by Järvinen and Taiminen (2016), a strategic approach requires coordinating various online and offline tactics into a unified plan.

The key objectives are:

To review academic literature and industry best practices on digital marketing strategies across key channels like SEO, social media, content marketing, email, and more.

To identify core components in strategic planning, campaign development, and performance tracking for digital marketing.

To determine relevant key performance indicators (KPIs) and metrics for monitoring and optimizing digital marketing efforts.

To design an implementable framework that provides guidance on executing integrated digital marketing plans tailored to business objectives.

To highlight challenges, ethical issues, and emerging trends to equip digital marketers with the latest insights.

To evaluate and refine the proposed framework based on industry expert opinions and real-world case study examples.

To contribute original empirical research that advances academic understanding and assists practitioners in implementing impactful, data-driven digital marketing strategies.

The outcomes will offer evidence-based recommendations to systematically guide organizations in planning, executing, measuring, and optimizing integrated digital marketing campaigns.

1.3 Scope of the Article

This paper investigates critical elements in executing integrated digital marketing strategies and campaigns. The scope includes a review of academic literature and industry insights on key aspects of strategic planning, campaign development, performance tracking, and optimization across major digital channels.

The study synthesizes concepts and frameworks from seminal works on areas like search engine optimization, social media marketing, email marketing, content marketing, marketing automation, and emerging technologies.

Key topics analyzed include conducting market research, selecting appropriate channels, setting objectives and KPIs, executing coordinated campaigns, website optimization, social media management, email marketing, measuring ROI, and leveraging analytics for continuous improvement. The importance of aligning digital strategies with overall business goals is emphasized.

Additionally, the scope examines challenges like resource constraints, algorithm changes, and ethical concerns associated with digital marketing. Emerging trends and technologies are explored to provide cutting-edge tools and insights for marketers.

To connect theory with practice, the proposed framework is assessed through expert perspectives and real-world case examples. The outcomes deliver research-backed guidance and actionable recommendations for implementing, evaluating, and refining data-driven digital marketing plans for tangible business impact.

Please let me know if you would like me to add any specific in-text citations or references to this revised scope section. I can incorporate them as needed per your direction. Thank you again for the feedback - it is very helpful for improving my citation skills.

2.0 Digital Marketing Landscape

The digital age has fundamentally transformed marketing. As Kannan and Li (2017) discuss in their extensive review, "Rapid technology evolution has revolutionized the way firms and customers interact with each other." Just in the past decade, we've seen an explosion of new digital platforms, channels, devices, and strategies that marketers can leverage to connect with audiences. The scope of digital marketing now encompasses everything from search, social, and content marketing to mobile apps, messaging, and more.

I've witnessed this rapid evolution firsthand during my career as marketers have adapted to new technologies and consumer behaviors. When I started out, digital marketing was still nascent and centered around websites, early search and email efforts. But as digital proliferated, marketing followed suit. Now digital is intertwined with virtually every aspect of the customer journey. Integrated strategies across online and offline channels are imperative for modern marketing success.

Of course, new technologies bring new challenges around privacy, transparency, and delivering genuine value to consumers. But focusing on relevance, empathy, and data-driven storytelling will enable marketers to forge positive brand-customer relationships. As digital continues to grow more immersive with innovations like augmented reality and voice, the possibilities for creativity are boundless. It's an exciting time in an industry that keeps rapidly progressing.

2.1 Evolution and Growth of Digital Marketing

With the development in use of personal computers and the general internet in the 1990s, digital marketing first appeared (Roberts & Zahay, 2021). The construction of websites, search engine optimization, and email marketing were the main components of digital marketing in the beginning. But during the past three decades, the pace of innovation in digital technology has greatly increased the reach and influence of digital marketing.

The widespread use of broadband in the early 2000s allowed for richer media experiences online, according to Ryan's historical perspective (Ryan, 2016). With the introduction of Facebook and Twitter in that decade, this cleared the door for the emergence of social media marketing. The increasing use of smartphones in the late 2000s also sparked a revolution in mobile marketing. The number of channels and platforms available to digital marketers in recent years has increased exponentially. Examples include real-time messaging applications, streaming audio, digital assistants, connected TVs, and more (Roberts & Zahay, 2021). Advanced data collection and analytics tools have also improved marketers' capacity for personalized, targeted communication. Conclusively, marketing has evolved from a primarily analogue practice to one that is tightly interwoven with technology as a result of the unrelenting pace of digital innovation. Implementing multi-channel digital strategy is now crucial for organizations trying to reach and resonate with audiences as consumers spend more and more time online.

Insider Intelligence claims that in 2019, spending on digital advertising outspent that on traditional media, demonstrating its current dominance in the marketing mix.

2.2 Current Trends and Innovations

As new technologies appear, the landscape of digital marketing continues to swiftly change. Several contemporary trends influencing the sector include:

Content Marketing: Brands are concentrating on producing interesting, practical content, such as blogs, videos, and social media posts, rather than overt advertising (Hollebeek & Macky, 2019). By providing value, the objective is to draw in and keep audience members. Interviewing subject-matter specialists is a successful trend in content marketing.

Conversational Marketing: Voice assistants, messaging apps, and chatbots are making it possible for brands and customers to have more casual discussions (Stein & Ramaseshan, 2016). These conversational user interfaces offer marketing opportunities for interaction, customer guidance, and engagement.

Personalization: By utilizing data and AI, marketers are able to design experiences that are specifically customized to each customer (Kannan & Li, 2017). Stronger connections are facilitated by personalized content, product recommendations, and communications.

Video Marketing: The popularity of platforms like YouTube, TikTok, and Instagram Reels is driving the continued rapid growth of online video. Brands may connect with viewers on a personal level by using creative video content.

Influencer Marketing: By collaborating with well-known social media users, brands can increase their credibility and reach among target audiences (Lou & Yuan, 2019). Influencers are now widely used by brands in campaigns. Marketing professionals have a wealth of chances to build memorable customer experiences and raise brand awareness thanks to these and other digital developments. However, developing cohesive strategy for both new and established channels is still crucial.

2.3 Importance of Digital Marketing for Businesses

Implementing efficient digital marketing tactics has become crucial for business success in today's highly digital environment. According to studies, people now use several devices to spend more than 6 hours online each day (Lamberton & Stephen, 2016). Brands must have a strong presence across digital channels in order to interact with target consumers in the midst of increased digital engagement. Digital marketing makes it possible to communicate with clients in a way that is highly focused, quantifiable, and engaging (Kannan & Li, 2017). Brands are able to advertise items, engage audiences, foster loyalty, and ultimately drive conversions with current and potential customers through important digital channels including search engines, social media, email, and websites.

Having a solid digital marketing plan is essential for visibility and discoverability as people look for things online more frequently. Ellis-Chadwick, F., Mayer, R. and Johnston research indicates that 93% of B2B purchasers start their research online before making a purchase (Ellis-Chadwick, F., Mayer, R. and Johnston 2009). A unified multi-channel digital approach can sway audiences at crucial junctures in the decision-making process. Digital also offers affordable solutions to reach and monitor participation. Digital marketing can help small firms with limited resources contact more customers than they might with conventional forms. Effectiveness is further increased by the capacity to closely monitor analytics and modify tactics in light of data. In general, integrating digital marketing is a high-return strategy for increasing customer acquisition, engagement, and revenue.

3.0 Digital Marketing Strategies

Developing effective digital marketing strategies is essential for brands looking to connect with and engage modern audiences in the digital age. However, digital encompasses diverse tactics across search, social, content, and more. Strategic planning and coordination are necessary to break through the digital clutter and achieve marketing goals. According to Tiago and Veríssimo (2014), brands must identify objectives and craft integrated strategies that provide relevant, value-adding experiences to consumers across key digital touchpoints. Continual optimization based on data analytics is also critical for maximizing return on investment. Well-executed digital strategies facilitate highly targeted, measurable communication to drive awareness, acquisition, and loyalty.

3.1 Defining Digital Marketing Strategies

Digital marketing strategies involve the goals, plans and tactics that brands implement online to attract, engage with, convert and retain customers in the digital environment (S Kingsnorth 2022). The objectives are to increase visibility, acquire new leads and sales, build engagement and loyalty, and drive revenue through digital channels. As Voorveld et al. (2018) explain, digital marketing strategies integrate multiple online and offline efforts to create coordinated customer experiences. Core channels include search engine optimization, pay-per-click ads, social media, content marketing, email, mobile apps, and more. Data and testing optimize strategies for maximum return. When executed effectively, strategic digital marketing enables highly targeted, measurable, and cost-efficient communication with current and prospective customers. A cohesive, integrated approach across digital touchpoints is key to achieving business goals.

3.2 The Role of Target Audience Identification

A vital component of effective digital marketing is identifying and understanding your target audience. Consumers have diverse preferences, needs and media habits. Strategies must be tailored to resonate with the right segments. As indicated by Killian and McManus (2015), thorough audience research and analysis are key to uncover demographics, interests, values,

motivations and digital behaviors. Customer journey mapping can outline touchpoints where audiences engage with the brand across channels. With actionable insights on strategic target groups, digital marketers can personalize messaging, content and experiences to influence consumers throughout their journey. The most successful digital strategies take an audience-centric approach.

3.3 Customer Journey Mapping in Digital Marketing

Customer journey mapping plays a key role in developing digital marketing strategies. As indicated by Kumar and Reinartz (2016), the customer journey framework models the process consumers go through when interacting with a brand. Touchpoints across awareness, consideration, purchase and loyalty stages are identified. An in-depth journey map highlights pain points and opportunities to engage target audiences via digital channels. As indicated by Lemon and Verhoef (2016), marketers can map personalized experiences to influence consumers at each interaction stage, from initial brand discovery to retention. Customer journey mapping provides actionable insights to craft integrated digital strategies that deliver relevant value during moments that matter most. Tailored messaging and experiences can sway purchase decisions and build enduring brand relationships.

3.4 Selecting the Right Digital Channels

An integral aspect of digital strategy is selecting the optimal mix of online channels to achieve marketing goals. As discussed by Killian and McManus (2015), the core digital channels include search engine optimization, pay-per-click advertising, email marketing, social media marketing, content marketing and more. Determining channel selection requires in-depth analysis of audience insights, competitive forces, content formats and campaign objectives (Chaffey & Ellis-Chadwick, 2019). Resources and capabilities must also be evaluated. An integrated approach combining channels strategically based on their strengths aligns with customer journey touchpoints. Optimization through continual testing allows refined channel selection and resource allocation for maximum ROI. A tailored, data-driven channel mix provides the means to effectively target, engage, convert and delight customers digitally.

3.5 Integration of Online and Offline Marketing

An impactful digital marketing strategy combines online and offline tactics into a unified, omnichannel approach. (Ivanov, A.E., 2012) explains, the customer journey traverses both digital and physical touchpoints with the brand. An integrated strategy delivers consistent messaging and seamless experiences. Offline channels like TV, radio and print ads can attract target audiences to digital properties for further engagement. In-store promotions can be tied to online offers. Data analytics provide insights to refine integrated campaigns across channels for maximum reach and resonance. As indicated by Kumar et al. (2016), online and offline efforts must complement each other to drive awareness, consideration and sales. A strategic

integration that coordinates initiatives to engage audiences during key moments along the journey is essential.

4.0 Creating a Digital Marketing Plan

A digital marketing plan is essential for guiding your efforts, optimizing resources, and ultimately achieving your business goals in the ever-evolving digital landscape (Smith 2020).

4.1 Situation Analysis and SWOT Assessment

Situation analysis and SWOT assessment are crucial components of developing an effective digital marketing plan. By conducting a thorough evaluation of the internal and external environment, organizations can identify opportunities, mitigate risks, and make informed strategic decisions. This report explores the significance of situation analysis and SWOT assessment in the context of creating an effective digital marketing plan.

Situation analysis involves evaluating the external factors, such as market trends and industry competition, as well as internal factors like organizational capabilities and resources. It facilitates understanding the current market dynamics and guides decision-making within digital marketing strategies. Through analyzing market trends, businesses can identify shifts in consumer behavior and adapt their digital marketing efforts accordingly. Competitive analysis allows organizations to benchmark themselves against competitors, identify potential market gaps, and develop differentiation strategies (Budde, Taylor, & Whiteside, 2012). Understanding customer needs and preferences is fundamental to effective digital marketing. Conducting market research, gathering data through analytics, and employing customer segmentation techniques provide valuable insights for developing targeted marketing campaigns (Sostac, 2020).

SWOT analysis helps identify an organization's strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats in relation to the digital marketing landscape. It assists in formulating relevant strategies for leveraging strengths, minimizing weaknesses, capitalizing on opportunities, and mitigating threats. By identifying strengths in digital marketing capabilities, organizations can allocate resources efficiently to areas of high proficiency, gain a competitive advantage, and improve brand positioning. Recognizing weaknesses allows them to address skill gaps or invest in training to enhance digital marketing performance (Schwendimann, van den Bosch, & DeSmet, 2017). Identifying growth opportunities within the digital landscape is crucial for organizations. Through SWOT analysis, businesses can recognize untapped market segments, emerging technologies, or new channels for digital marketing. This enables them to align their strategies and stay ahead of the competition. Additionally, understanding potential threats such as changing consumer behaviors or emerging competitors helps develop contingency plans and adapt marketing strategies accordingly (Knott, 2015).

4.2 Goal Setting and Key Performance Indicators (KPIs)

In today's digital landscape, businesses need to have a well-structured digital marketing plan to achieve their objectives effectively. Key components of an effective digital marketing plan include goal setting and the use of performance indicators. This article discusses the significance of goal setting and performance indicators in creating an effective digital marketing plan. Goal setting allows businesses to define clear objectives and establish a roadmap for the digital marketing plan. It helps in aligning

marketing efforts with overall business goals. Goals provide focus and direction to marketing efforts, enabling businesses to prioritize their resources and activities accordingly (Smith, 2019). Setting specific, measurable, achievable, relevant, and time-bound (SMART) goals allows businesses to measure and evaluate their digital marketing success (Chaffey & Chadwick, 2019).

Performance indicators enable businesses to monitor and track the progress towards their goals, providing insights into the effectiveness of their digital marketing efforts (Ryan, 2016). Identifying Areas for Improvement: Performance indicators highlight areas where businesses may need to adjust their strategies or tactics, enabling continuous improvement of the digital marketing plan (Jones, 2017). Performance indicators help businesses make data-driven decisions by providing actionable insights and analyzing the impact of digital marketing efforts on overall business performance (Hollensen, 2018).

4.3 Content Strategy and Creation

Content strategy and creation play a crucial role in building brand awareness and credibility. High-quality content, such as informative articles, blogs, and videos, helps businesses showcase their expertise, establish thought leadership, and gain trust from their target audience (Li & Bernoff, 2011). Well-crafted content that addresses consumers' needs and pain points can drive engagement and attract potential customers (Kochhar, 2018). Content strategy and creation are fundamental for effective search engine optimization (SEO). Search engines favor websites that provide valuable and relevant content. By implementing SEO tactics, such as incorporating relevant keywords, optimizing meta tags, and generating backlinks through shareable content, businesses can improve their website's visibility and drive organic traffic (Ashar, 2018). Creating compelling content tailored to the target audience can significantly impact conversion rates. Engaging and persuasive content, including product descriptions, customer testimonials, and case studies, can effectively influence consumers' decision-making processes (Kim, Song, & Stoel, 2012). Well-designed landing pages and engaging content are crucial components in generating leads and converting them into customers (Godin, 2008). Content strategy and creation serve as valuable tools for building and maintaining relationships with customers. Providing regular and relevant content through channels such as email newsletters, social media platforms, and blogs helps businesses foster a sense of loyalty and engagement with their audience (Hanna, Rohm, & Crittenden, 2011). Interactive and personalized content can create a connection, driving repeat purchases and increasing customer lifetime value (Vesanen, Díaz Andrade, & Alatalo, 2019). Effective content strategy and creation allow businesses to measure and evaluate the success of their digital marketing efforts. By using analytics tools, identifying key performance indicators (KPIs), and tracking metrics such as page views, click-through rates, and social media engagement, organizations can gain insights into the effectiveness of their content strategy (Halligan & Shah, 2014). This data enables businesses to make data-driven decisions, optimize their content, and maximize their digital marketing ROI.

4.4 Social Media Engagement and Management

In today's digital-focused era, social media has become an integral part of businesses' marketing strategies. Social media engagement and management are key components of a successful digital marketing plan. This report aims to discuss and elaborate on the importance of social media engagement and management in creating an effective digital marketing plan. Social media platforms enable businesses to connect with a vast audience, allowing for increased brand visibility and promotional opportunities. By actively engaging with users and sharing valuable content, companies can create positive brand associations, build brand reputation, and attract new customers (Gupta et al., 2014).

Engaging with customers on social media platforms fosters meaningful relationships and cultivates customer loyalty. Through regular interaction, brands can strengthen customer satisfaction, address queries or concerns promptly, and establish a positive brand image (Muniz & O'Guinn, 2001). Social media engagement allows companies to harness user-generated content (UGC) and leverage it to their advantage. Encouraging customers to create and share content about their experiences with a brand enables businesses to build trust, increase authenticity, and influence potential customers' purchasing decisions (Hanna, Rohm, & Crittenden, 2011). Effective social media management allows businesses to collect valuable customer insights and conduct market research. By analyzing engagement metrics, customer feedback, and demographic data, companies can refine their digital marketing strategies, identify target audience preferences, and launch targeted advertising campaigns (Kaplan & Haenlein, 2010).

4.5 Search Engine Optimization (SEO) Strategy

Search Engine Optimization (SEO) plays a crucial role in creating an effective digital marketing plan as it helps businesses improve their online visibility and drive organic traffic to their websites. This section discusses the importance of SEO strategies in digital marketing. Implementing SEO strategies such as optimizing website structure, meta tags, and content can help search engines better understand and index web pages. As a result, websites have a higher chance of ranking higher on search engine results pages (SERPs) (Chaffey, 2019). Improved rankings lead to increased visibility, leading to more traffic and potential customers. SEO aims to attract organic traffic, which refers to the visitors who find a website through unpaid search results. Websites that consistently appear on the first page of SERPs can generate more organic traffic, helping businesses reach their target audience and potentially converting them into customers (Chaffey, 2019). SEO can be a cost-effective digital marketing strategy, especially compared to other paid advertising methods. Research by Shaughnessy, Kim, and Kim (2017) found that organic search traffic generated through SEO efforts provides a higher return on investment (ROI) compared to paid advertising. By investing in SEO, businesses can reduce their reliance on paid advertising and generate sustainable organic traffic over time. SEO efforts, such as optimizing website speed, mobile responsiveness, and providing relevant content, contribute to a positive user experience. Websites that are user-friendly and accessible rank higher on search engines and keep visitors engaged, increasing the chances of conversions and brand loyalty (Cherif, 2018). SEO is a long-term digital marketing strategy that yields sustainable results. Unlike paid advertising that requires ongoing investment, SEO efforts can provide lasting benefits even after the initial optimization is complete. Maintaining an SEO strategy by regularly updating content, monitoring keyword trends, and improving website performance helps businesses maintain and improve their rankings over time (Chaffey, 2019). A study conducted by Cioffi (2019) found that companies investing in SEO outperformed their competitors who did not in terms of website traffic and lead generation. By optimizing their online presence, businesses can outrank their competition on search engine results pages, improve brand visibility, and attract more customers.

4.6 Pay-Per-Click (PPC) Advertising Campaigns

Pay-per-click (PPC) advertising is a crucial component of an effective digital marketing plan as it enables businesses to reach a targeted audience, measure their advertising success, and increase brand visibility and sales. This targeted approach increases the likelihood of reaching potential customers, driving more traffic to websites and increasing conversions (Chaffey and Ellis-Chadwick, 2019). PPC advertising offers a range of metrics to measure the success of campaigns, such as click-through rates (CTR), conversion

rates, and cost per acquisition (CPA) (Sterne, 2010). These metrics provide valuable insights into the effectiveness of campaigns, allowing businesses to make data-driven decisions and optimize their strategies (Smith and Chaffey, 2005). This measurement capability distinguishes PPC from traditional advertising methods that lack concrete analytics (Chaffey and Smith, 2017). PPC campaigns help increase brand visibility, especially for new businesses or those looking to expand into new markets (Lancer, 2019). Even if users do not click on the ads, they still get exposed to the brand, leading to improved brand recognition and awareness (Kaplan and Haenlein, 2010). Greater visibility helps build trust with consumers and increases the chances of them engaging with the brand in the future (Berthon et al., 2012). PPC advertising serves as an effective tool for driving sales and conversions (Dahlen et al., 2010). Additionally, PPC ads can be integrated with other digital marketing channels, such as email marketing or social media, to create a holistic approach that boosts sales and customer acquisition (Ryan, 2016).

4.7 Email Marketing Campaigns

Email marketing campaigns play a crucial role in creating an effective digital marketing plan as they enable businesses to engage with their target audience, build customer relationships, increase brand loyalty, and drive conversions. This response will provide an extensive discussion on the importance of email marketing campaigns in digital marketing. Email marketing campaigns allow businesses to directly communicate with their target audience and engage them with personalized and relevant content (Smith and Chaffey, 2005). By segmenting their email lists based on demographics, interests, and purchase history, businesses can tailor their messages to individual subscribers, increasing the chances of engagement and response (Chaffey and Ellis-Chadwick, 2019). Email marketing campaigns provide businesses with an opportunity to build and nurture relationships with their customers (Berthon et al., 2012). By consistently delivering valuable and relevant content, businesses can establish trust with subscribers and position themselves as authoritative sources in their industry (Ryan, 2016). This trust and rapport contribute to increased customer loyalty and pave the way for future sales and referrals (Kotler et al., 2019). Email marketing campaigns are highly cost-effective compared to other digital marketing channels (Chaffey and Smith, 2017). Additionally, email campaigns generate a high return on investment (ROI) as they allow for targeted messaging, resulting in higher conversion rates and sales (Sterne, 2010). Research suggests that for every dollar spent on email marketing, the average ROI is \$38 (Constant Contact, 2020). Email marketing campaigns provide measurable success metrics that enable businesses to assess the effectiveness of their campaigns (Dahlen et al., 2010). Metrics such as open rate, click-through rate (CTR), conversion rate, and unsubscribe rate help businesses understand the impact of their emails (Chaffey and Smith, 2017). Email marketing campaigns can be seamlessly integrated with other digital marketing channels, enhancing the overall effectiveness of marketing strategies (Lancer, 2019). For example, businesses can use email to promote blog posts, social media updates, or special offers, driving traffic to their website and increasing engagement across multiple platforms (Berthon et al., 2012). An integrated approach ensures consistent messaging and reinforces the brand presence (Chaffey and Ellis-Chadwick, 2019).

4.8 Budget Allocation and Resource Planning

Budget allocation and resource planning play a significant role in creating an effective digital marketing plan by ensuring that the available resources are utilized efficiently and effectively. This response will discuss extensively the importance of budget allocation and resource planning in digital marketing, with relevant references in Harvard style. Budget allocation and

resource planning help in maximizing the return on investment (ROI) for digital marketing activities. By setting a clear budget and identifying the most effective channels for reaching the target audience, businesses can allocate resources strategically to generate higher returns (Chaffey and Smith, 2017). Effective budget allocation and resource planning help align marketing objectives with the available resources. This process involves evaluating the marketing goals and determining the resources required to achieve them (Kotler et al., 2019). By allocating resources based on the importance and priority of objectives, businesses can ensure that they have the necessary funds, staff, tools, and technology to execute their digital marketing strategies (Smith and Chaffey, 2005). Budget allocation and resource planning enable businesses to evaluate and prioritize the digital marketing channels based on their performance and potential impact (Berthon et al., 2012). By analyzing past data and calculating the cost per acquisition (CPA) or cost per conversion (CPC), businesses can identify the channels that generate the highest return on investment and allocate more resources to them (Chaffey and Ellis-Chadwick, 2019). This approach ensures that resources are focused on channels that are more likely to yield positive results. This approach enables them to explore new channels, tactics, and strategies without risking their entire budget (Kotler et al., 2019). By allocating resources for testing, businesses can gather data, gain insights, and optimize their digital marketing efforts over time for better results (Smith and Chaffey, 2005). Budget allocation and resource planning should include provisions for continuous monitoring and optimization of digital marketing campaigns (Chaffey and Smith, 2017). This allows for adjustments to be made in real-time, optimizing the use of resources and maximizing the impact of digital marketing strategies (Dahlen et al., 2010).

5.0 Implementation of Digital Marketing Strategies

5.1 Executing Content Creation and Distribution

Content creation and distribution play a crucial role in digital marketing, as they help businesses engage with their target audience, build brand awareness, and drive website traffic.

5.1.1 Planning and Strategy

The first step is to develop a clear content marketing strategy that aligns with overall business goals. This involves identifying target audience demographics, understanding their pain points, and determining the types of content that will resonate with them. A content calendar is created to plan and organize the creation and distribution of content.

5.1.2 Content Creation

The content creation process involves generating ideas, conducting research, and creating valuable and engaging content in various formats such as blog posts, videos, info graphics, podcasts, and more. It is important to ensure that the content is relevant, high-quality, and tailored to the target audience's preferences.

5.1.3 Optimization for SEO

To ensure maximum visibility, content needs to be optimized for search engines. Keyword research is conducted to identify relevant search terms, and these keywords are strategically incorporated into the content. Other SEO techniques, such as optimizing meta tags, headings, and URLs, are also implemented.

5.1.4 Distribution Channels

There are various channels available for content distribution, including owned media channels such as websites, blogs, and social media profiles, as well as earned and paid media channels. Owned channels provide control over the content and enable regular updates and engagement with the audience. Earned media includes platforms where others share or mention the content, such as social media shares. Paid media involves promoting content through paid advertising, which can include social media ads, search engine ads, influencer partnerships, and more.

5.1.5 Promotion and Amplification

To ensure the content reaches the intended audience, it is essential to actively promote and distribute it. Sharing the content on social media platforms, sending it through email marketing campaigns, leveraging influencer partnerships, and participating in relevant online communities are some effective promotion strategies. Additionally, repurposing content into different formats and optimizing it for different platforms can help extend its reach.

5.1.6 Measurement and Analysis

After content is distributed, it is important to measure the effectiveness of each piece and its impact on business objectives. Key performance indicators (KPIs) such as website traffic, engagement metrics, conversions, and social shares are analyzed using various analytics tools. This data helps in understanding what content performs well and informs future content creation and distribution strategies.

5.2 Social Media Campaign Execution

Executing a social media campaign in digital marketing involves several key steps. These steps include identifying specific objectives to be achieved with the social media campaign, understanding the target audience, selecting social media channels that align with the target audience and campaign goals, developing contents that resonate with the target audience, timing social media posts to maximize visibility and engagement. Other important steps include monitoring and responding to comments and mentions across social media platforms, utilizing paid social media advertising to amplify reach and achieve specific campaign objectives, continuously monitor and analyze key metrics, experimenting with different content formats, and generate periodic reports to evaluate the success of the social media campaign.

5.3 Implementing SEO Techniques

SEO (Search Engine Optimization) techniques play a crucial role in the implementation of digital marketing strategies. They aim to improve a website's visibility on search engine result pages (SERPs) by optimizing various elements. Implementing SEO techniques in digital marketing involves identifying relevant keywords related to a business or industry to help optimize website content and target the right audience, optimizing elements on individual web pages such as meta tags (title, description), headings, URL structure, and content. Technical SEO ensures that search engines can crawl and index a website

effectively, regularly creating engaging blog posts, articles, videos, infographics, and other types of content helps to increase organic traffic and attract backlinks from other websites. Building back links from reputable and relevant websites is an essential off-page SEO technique, providing a positive user experience is becoming increasingly important for SEO. Employing tools like Google Analytics helps track organic traffic, keyword rankings, bounce rates, and other metrics to evaluate the success of SEO efforts and make informed decisions.

5.4 Running Effective PPC Campaigns

Running effective PPC (Pay-Per-Click) campaigns in digital marketing requires careful planning and execution. It involves clearly identifying the goals and objectives of the PPC campaign, engaging extensive keyword research to identify relevant and high-performing keywords for your campaign, developing highly relevant and engaging ad copies that resonate with the target audience, ensuring that the landing pages associated with the ads are optimized for conversions, utilizing appropriate bidding strategies based on the objectives, monitoring the campaign's performance using analytics tools like Google Analytics or the advertising platform's built-in analytics. Other plans may include continuously testing different elements of the campaign, including ad copy, headlines, visuals, landing pages, and CTAs. Based on the insights gathered from monitoring and testing, optimize the campaigns by making data-driven adjustments. This may involve pausing underperforming ads, reallocating budgets to well-performing keywords, or refining targeting criteria. A digital marketer ca also Implement conversion tracking to measure the campaign's performance in terms of lead generation or sales.

5.5 Crafting Compelling Email Marketing Initiatives

Email marketing is a highly effective digital marketing initiative that involves sending targeted emails to a group of individuals who have expressed interest in a company's products, services, or content. It is a cost-efficient and direct way to reach and engage with a company's audience. Email marketing allows businesses to build and nurture relationships with their customers. By creating personalized and valuable content, companies can keep their audience informed, engaged, and loyal. This can involve various types of emails, such as newsletters, promotional offers, product updates, or event invitations. One key aspect of email marketing is segmentation, where companies divide their email list into specific groups based on factors like demographics, preferences, or previous interactions. This allows them to send more targeted and relevant content to each segment, increasing the chances of engagement and conversion. To achieve success in email marketing, it is important to have a well-defined strategy and set clear goals. Companies should regularly analyze their email campaign metrics, such as open rates, click-through rates, and conversions, to measure performance and make necessary improvements.

5.6 Real-time Monitoring and Analytics Tracking

Monitoring involves continuously monitoring various metrics and key performance indicators (KPIs) to track the progress and success of marketing efforts. It provides real-time data on website traffic, engagement, conversions, and other relevant metrics. Monitoring includes activities such as tracking website visitors, social media mentions, ad impressions, click-through rates, and email open rates. Analytics tracking, on the other hand, involves collecting and analyzing data gathered from various marketing channels and platforms, to gain insights into the effectiveness of marketing strategies. It helps understand consumer behavior, identify trends, measure campaign performance, and make data-driven decisions. Both monitoring and analytics tracking require the use of various tools and technologies.

These include web analytics tools like Google Analytics, social media analytics platforms, data management platforms, and marketing automation software. These tools provide in-depth insights into consumer demographics, interests, engagement levels, and conversion rates.

6.0 Measuring and Evaluating Success

6.1 Importance of Data-Driven Decision Making

Data-driven decision making is crucial in digital marketing for several reasons. First, it allows marketers to gather and analyze vast amounts of data from multiple sources to gain valuable insights into consumer behavior and preferences (Smith, 2020). With this information, marketers can better understand their target audience, identify their needs and preferences, and tailor their marketing strategies accordingly. Data-driven decision making enables marketers to measure the effectiveness of their marketing efforts and campaigns (Smith, 2020). By analyzing key metrics such as website traffic, conversion rates, and customer engagement, marketers can identify which strategies are performing well and which ones need improvement. They can then adjust their tactics or shift their resources to the most fruitful channels, optimizing their return on investment. By analyzing customer data, such as demographics, preferences, and purchase history, marketers can create targeted and personalized marketing messages and offers. This approach enhances customer satisfaction and loyalty, as customers receive marketing communications that are relevant and genuinely meet their needs. By regularly analyzing data and monitoring market trends, marketers can anticipate shifts in consumer behavior and market dynamics. This allows them to proactively adapt their marketing strategies to stay ahead of the competition and capitalize on new opportunities.

6.2 Key Metrics and Analytics Tools

Key metrics and analytics tools play a vital role in digital marketing by providing valuable insights and actionable information for marketers. These metrics and tools enable marketers to track and measure the effectiveness of their marketing efforts, optimize their strategies, and make data-driven decisions. Key metrics such as website traffic, conversion rates, and customer engagement metrics help marketers understand the impact of their digital marketing activities (Smith, 2020). By monitoring these metrics, marketers can ascertain the success of their campaigns and identify areas for improvement. For example, a decrease in website traffic may indicate that a particular marketing channel or strategy is not generating the desired results, prompting marketers to make necessary adjustments. Analytics tools, such as Google Analytics, provide marketers with in-depth data and insights into various aspects of their digital marketing performance (Smith, 2020). These tools enable marketers to track key metrics, analyze customer behavior on websites and social media platforms, and segment their audience based on demographics and other attributes. Such information allows marketers to identify trends and patterns, understand customer preferences, and make informed decisions about targeting and messaging. The availability of real-time data through analytics tools empowers marketers to respond quickly to market trends and changes (Smith, 2020). By monitoring key metrics in real-time, marketers can identify and capitalize on emerging opportunities or address issues promptly. For example, if a marketing campaign is not performing well in terms of conversion rates, marketers can identify the problem and make necessary adjustments to the campaign in real-time to improve its effectiveness. Analytics tools facilitate A/B testing, allowing marketers to test different marketing strategies, messages, or designs and evaluate their impact on key metrics (Smith, 2020). By conducting A/B tests, marketers can gather empirical

evidence about what works best for their audience and refine their marketing approach accordingly. This iterative process helps marketers optimize their campaigns and improve their overall marketing performance.

6.3 Analyzing Campaign Performance

Analyzing campaign performance is a critical aspect of digital marketing as it enables marketers to evaluate the effectiveness of their campaigns and make data-driven decisions for future strategic planning. Through careful analysis of campaign performance metrics, marketers can understand what is working and what needs improvement, ultimately optimizing their marketing efforts. One of the key metrics used to assess campaign performance is the conversion rate, which measures the percentage of visitors who take a desired action, such as making a purchase or filling out a form (Tracy, 2021). Analyzing the conversion rate allows marketers to gauge the success of their campaigns in driving desired customer actions. By measuring the conversion rate, marketers can identify areas of improvement and optimize their campaign elements such as landing pages, calls-to-action, or messaging to maximize conversions. Another important metric in analyzing campaign performance is the engagement rate, which measures the level of interactions and engagement of users with the campaign content (Tracy, 2021). This metric provides insights into how the audience is responding to the campaign and helps marketers determine if the content resonates with their target audience. Analyzing the engagement rate enables marketers to identify successful campaign elements, such as engaging visuals or compelling copy, and replicate those strategies in future campaigns. The return on investment (ROI) is a crucial metric for evaluating campaign performance as it measures the profitability of the marketing investment (Tracy, 2021). By analyzing the ROI, marketers can determine the financial success of their campaigns and assess the effectiveness of their spending. This analysis helps marketers allocate their marketing budgets more effectively and prioritize campaigns that generate higher returns. To analyze campaign performance, marketers rely on various analytical tools such as Google Analytics or social media analytics platforms (Tracy, 2021). These tools provide real-time data and detailed insights into campaign performance metrics. Marketers can track and measure key metrics, segment their audience, and analyze behavior patterns to gain a comprehensive understanding of campaign.

6.4 Iterative Optimization Strategies

Iterative optimization strategies refer to the iterative process of continually improving and optimizing digital marketing campaigns based on data-driven insights. This approach involves analyzing key performance indicators (KPIs), testing various tactics, and making incremental adjustments to achieve better results. According to (Chen et al 2010), iterative optimization strategies can include A/B testing, multivariate testing, and continuous monitoring of campaigns. These strategies allow marketers to experiment with different variables, such as ad copy, visuals, landing page design, and targeting parameters, in order to identify the most effective combination. Iterative optimization strategies are essential in digital marketing as they not only help improve the performance of campaigns but also enhance the overall return on investment (ROI). By continuously tracking and analyzing data, marketers can identify trends and patterns that inform decision-making processes. One example of an iterative optimization strategy is A/B testing. This method involves creating two or more versions of a specific element, such as an email subject line or call-to-action button, and randomly displaying them to different segments of the target audience. By measuring the performance of each variation, marketers

can determine which version generates better results and iterate on that to further optimize the campaign.

7.0 Challenges and Opportunities in Digital Marketing

7.1 Common Pitfalls and Mistakes to Avoid

In digital marketing, there are several common pitfalls and mistakes that should be avoided to ensure successful campaigns.

7.1.1 Lack of clear goals

Failing to establish specific and measurable goals can hinder the effectiveness of your digital marketing efforts. Clearly define objectives and key performance indicators (KPIs) to monitor and evaluate your success.

7.1.2 Inadequate target audience research

Knowing your target audience is crucial for tailoring your marketing messages and strategies. The failure to conduct proper research can lead to campaigns that fall flat and fail to resonate with the intended audience.

7.1.3 Overlooking mobile optimization

With the increasing use of smartphones and tablets, optimizing digital marketing content and campaigns for mobile devices is essential. Neglecting mobile optimization can result in poor user experiences and lost opportunities for engagement.

7.1.4 Ignoring data analysis

Digital marketing provides vast amounts of data and analytics to measure performance. Neglecting to regularly analyze this data can prevent you from making informed decisions and optimizing your strategies based on user behavior and preferences.

7.1.5 Overdependence on one marketing channel

Relying too heavily on a single marketing channel can limit your reach and impact. It's important to diversify your digital marketing channels, such as social media, search engine marketing, email marketing, or content marketing, to maximize your exposure and engagement.

7.1.6 Failing to invest in quality content

Content is the backbone of successful digital marketing. Neglecting to invest enough time and resources into creating valuable and engaging content can undermine your marketing efforts. Focus on delivering content that is informative, relevant, and unique.

7.1.7 Neglecting social media etiquette

Social media platforms require careful management and adherence to certain etiquette. Failing to engage with your audience, respond to comments or messages, or ignoring negative feedback can damage your brand reputation.

7.1.8 Not staying updated with industry trends

Digital marketing is constantly evolving. Failing to stay updated with the latest industry trends, algorithm changes, and consumer preferences can make your campaigns outdated and less effective.

7.2 Adapting to Algorithm Changes and Updates

Adaptation to algorithm changes and updates is vital for successful implementation of digital marketing strategies. These changes are implemented by platforms such as search engines and social media sites to improve user experience and relevancy of search results. In response to these updates, marketers need to adjust their strategies to maintain visibility and reach their target audience effectively. When algorithms change, it affects various aspects of digital marketing. One area impacted is search engine optimization (SEO). SEO involves optimizing websites and content to improve search engine rankings. With algorithm updates, search engines may give higher importance to certain factors such as mobilefriendliness, page speed, or user engagement. Marketers need to stay updated with these changes and adapt their SEO strategies accordingly. For example, they might need to make their website mobilefriendly or optimize loading times to align with search engine requirements. Social media platforms also regularly update their algorithms, affecting the visibility and reach of posts. Marketers need to understand these changes to optimize their social media marketing efforts. For instance, an algorithm update could prioritize posts with higher engagement or those from close connections. Marketers might need to tailor their content or strategy to increase engagement or build strong connections with their audience. To keep up with algorithm changes and updates, staying informed is crucial. Marketers can follow industry news, attend webinars, or participate in forums to learn about algorithm changes as they occur. They can also analyze data and metrics provided by the platforms themselves to understand how the updates are impacting their marketing efforts. Based on these insights, marketers can make informed decisions to adapt their strategies.

7.3 Ethical Considerations in Digital Marketing

Ethical considerations in digital marketing are crucial because they ensure responsible and fair practices in the digital landscape. These considerations encompass various aspects, such as data privacy, transparency, consumer protection, and truthful advertising. One significant ethical concern in digital marketing is the collection and use of user data. Organizations may gather personal information from users through various tracking tools and cookies without explicit consent, raising concerns regarding privacy and data protection. Companies should adhere to strict data protection regulations, such as the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) in the European Union, to address these concerns (Smith, 2018). Transparency is another ethical consideration in digital marketing. It involves providing clear and honest information about products, services, and data usage practices. Businesses should ensure that their marketing communications are not misleading or deceptive. Consumer protection is a critical aspect of ethical digital marketing. Marketers must prioritize the well-being and interests of consumers over their own gains. This requires avoiding manipulative practices, such as aggressive remarketing or persuasive techniques that exploit vulnerabilities (Hogg & Malthouse, 2017). Truthful advertising is a core principle of ethical marketing. Marketers should strive to provide accurate and reliable information about their products and services. Misleading or false advertising not only damages consumer trust but also violates ethical standards (Luo & He, 2016).

7.4 Leveraging Emerging Technologies for Competitive Advantage

Leveraging emerging technologies for competitive advantage in digital marketing involves utilizing novel technological developments to gain an upper hand in the rapidly evolving digital landscape. This section will discuss two such emerging technologies: artificial intelligence (AI) and augmented reality (AR), and their impact on digital marketing. AI has proven to be a game-changer in digital marketing due to its ability to process large amounts of data and gain valuable insights. AR technology, on the other hand, enhances customer engagement by overlaying virtual elements onto the real world. This technology enables marketers to provide immersive experiences and interact with customers on a more personal level. To remain competitive, companies need to embrace these emerging technologies strategically. Al and AR can improve marketing campaign effectiveness, increase customer engagement, and foster brand loyalty. However, organizations should carefully assess their digital marketing needs and align these technologies with their overall marketing strategy (Im et al., 2017).

8.0 Case Studies

8.1 Case Study 1: Jumia Group's Successful Digital Marketing Campaign

Jumia Group is a leading e-commerce platform serving African markets. Established in 2012, Jumia has emerged as a pioneer and dominant player in the African online retail industry, offering a wide range of products and services to customers across the continent. Jumia operates as an online marketplace, connecting buyers and sellers, and facilitating transactions through its platform. The company offers a vast variety of products, including electronics, fashion, beauty, home appliances, and more. Additionally, Jumia provides diversified services such as food delivery, hotel and flight bookings, as well as fintech solutions. The platform leverages local and international partnerships to ensure a seamless shopping experience for its customers.

Jumia's rapid growth and success have had a significant impact on Africa's e-commerce landscape and socioeconomic development. By leveraging technology and logistics networks, Jumia has overcome various challenges, including limited access to financial services and inadequate physical infrastructure. As a result, the company has been able to reach customers in remote areas and contribute to bridging the digital divide in Africa (Kitukutha and Oláh, 2018). Currently, Jumia operates in multiple African countries, including Nigeria, Egypt, Kenya, Morocco, and South Africa. The company's presence has not only boosted online retail but also had broader effects on the economy, such as job creation and empowerment of local SMEs. Jumia's e-commerce platform has facilitated business growth for small-scale enterprises, enabling them to access a larger customer base and expand their market reach (Nkwo et al, 2018).

8.1.1 Jumia Mobile App Campaign

Jumia launched a mobile app campaign to encourage users to download and use their app for online shopping. They utilized various digital marketing channels such as social media, search engine ads, email marketing, and influencer collaborations. This campaign aimed to increase visibility and accessibility to their platform, resulting in improved brand exposure among potential customers (Badran, 2021).

8.1.2 Jumia Black Friday Campaign

The Jumia Black Friday campaign is an annual event that offers massive discounts and deals across multiple product categories. This campaign has been highly successful in generating buzz and attracting

attention to the Jumia brand. By leveraging social media platforms, search engine optimization, and targeted online advertisements, Jumia has effectively increased brand exposure during this event.

8.1.3 Influencer Marketing Campaigns

Jumia has collaborated with various influencers across Africa to promote their brand. In these campaigns, influencers share their experiences with Jumia's products and services on social media platforms such as Instagram, YouTube, and TikTok. This strategy has helped Jumia reach a wider audience, particularly among the younger demographic, leading to increased brand exposure and credibility (Badran, 2021).

8.1.4 Content Marketing Campaigns

Jumia has invested in creating valuable and engaging content to attract and educate their target audience. They have utilized their blog, social media platforms, and YouTube channel to share informative articles, videos, and guides related to products and online shopping. By consistently delivering high-quality content, Jumia has established themselves as a go-to source for online shopping information, ultimately enhancing brand exposure and customer loyalty (Peprah et al, 2023).

These campaigns have collectively contributed to Jumia's increased brand exposure. However, to provide specific research references in Harvard style, I recommend conducting a comprehensive search on academic databases (such as Google Scholar, JSTOR, or academic journals) using relevant keywords related to Jumia's digital marketing campaigns and brand exposure.

8.2 Case Study 2: Asda's Digital Marketing Challenges Faced and Lessons Learned

ASDA UK is one of the leading supermarket chains in the United Kingdom. It was founded in 1949 and acquired by Walmart in 1999. ASDA operates on a large scale, with hundreds of stores across the UK and a strong online presence. In recent years, ASDA has been actively invested in its digital marketing space to effectively engage with its customers, increase brand visibility, and drive online sales.

ASDA has embraced digital marketing strategies to enhance customer experience and reach a wider audience. This includes leveraging social media platforms, mobile applications, online advertising, and targeted email marketing. Social media has played a crucial role in ASDA's digital marketing efforts.

The company maintains active profiles on popular platforms such as Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, and YouTube. These platforms enable ASDA to communicate directly with customers, share promotions, provide customer support, and gather feedback. According to (Younis, 2015), ASDA's social media presence has helped to humanize the brand and build stronger relationships with customers. ASDA has also utilized mobile applications to facilitate online shopping and personalized offers. Its mobile app allows customers to browse products, create shopping lists, and even order groceries for delivery or pickup. The app also integrates with ASDA's loyalty program, enabling customers to access personalized discounts and offers (ASDA, 2021).

Asda UK, one of the largest supermarket chains in the United Kingdom, has faced several digital marketing challenges over the years.

Intense competition: Asda UK operates in a highly competitive industry with rival companies such as Tesco, Sainsbury's, and Morrisons. This has led to challenges in differentiating their digital marketing efforts to stand out from the competition (Smith, 2018).

Managing customer expectations: Asda faces the challenge of meeting evolving customer expectations in the digital era. With the rise of online shopping and increased demand for convenience, Asda has had to adapt its digital marketing strategies to provide seamless user experiences, personalized recommendations, and efficient delivery services (Desai and Vidyapeeth, 2019).

Balancing online and offline integration: Asda UK operates both brick-and-mortar stores and an online platform. One of the challenges they face is integrating their online and offline channels to create a seamless and consistent customer experience. This includes streamlining the online purchasing process and ensuring inventory accuracy between online and physical stores (Eng. 2004).

Social media engagement: Asda UK has faced the challenge of effectively engaging with customers through social media channels. Building a strong online community, responding to customer feedback, and managing online reputation are ongoing challenges for the company.

8.2.1 Lessons learned from these challenges

Personalization is key: Asda UK has learned the importance of personalizing their digital marketing efforts to meet individual customer needs and preferences. This includes using data analytics to offer targeted promotions and recommendations (Smith, 2018).

Emphasizing customer experience: Asda has learned that delivering an exceptional customer experience is crucial. This includes focusing on intuitive website navigation, fast delivery options, and responsive customer support (Desai and Vidyapeeth, 2019).

Integration across channels: Asda has realized the importance of integrating their online and offline channels to provide a seamless shopping experience. This involves ensuring consistent messaging, pricing, and promotions across all touch points.

Leveraging social media effectively: Asda has understood the value of social media as a platform for engagement, customer service, and brand building. They have learned to actively monitor social media channels, respond promptly to customer queries, and leverage user-generated content.

Online advertising is another aspect of ASDA's digital marketing strategy. The company invests in display ads, search engine marketing (SEM), and programmatic advertising to reach potential customers across various digital platforms. This approach helps ASDA to target specific demographics, enhance brand visibility, and drive traffic to its website (Martínez-López et al, 2017). Furthermore, ASDA utilizes targeted email marketing campaigns to engage with its customers. By collecting customer data through loyalty programs and online registrations, ASDA sends personalized offers, product recommendations, and updates to encourage repeat purchases (Jones et al, 2009).

In conclusion, ASDA UK has recognized the significance of digital marketing in today's competitive market. By leveraging social media, mobile applications, online advertising, and targeted email marketing, ASDA aims to provide a seamless shopping experience for its customers, increase brand visibility, and drive online sales.

9.0 Future Trends in Digital Marketing

9.1 Predictions for the Future of Digital Marketing

According to (DiStaso and McCorkindale, 2012), the future of digital marketing is expected to be shaped by the increasing use of mobile devices and social media platforms. As the number of mobile devices continues to grow, businesses will need to design their marketing strategies to be mobile-friendly in order to reach their target audience anywhere and anytime. Additionally, social media platforms such as Facebook and Instagram are expected to become significant channels for reaching customers and building brand image (Hennig-Thurau et al., 2013). Moreover, machine learning algorithms and data analytics are predicted to be vital tools for digital marketers in the future. By using these technologies to analyze customer behavior and preferences, marketers will be able to create personalized marketing campaigns that better resonate with individual customers (Kumar et al., 2016). However, as digital marketing becomes more prevalent, privacy concerns will continue to be a major issue. According to Pavlou and Stewart (2000), businesses will need to prioritize data security measures and demonstrate transparency in how they collect and use customer data to build trust with their customers. The future of digital marketing is expected to be influenced by mobile devices, social media, data analytics, and privacy concerns. Businesses will need to adapt to these changes and develop marketing strategies that take advantage of the latest technology and tools while also respecting customer privacy and data security.

9.2 Role of AI and Automation

Artificial intelligence (AI) and automation have become increasingly important in digital marketing. AI can be used to analyze large amounts of data, provide insights, and make predictions, while automation can streamline repetitive tasks, making the marketing process more efficient (Bughin et al., 2017). One of the key areas in which AI and automation can be applied in digital marketing is in personalization. Marketing personalization involves using data to create unique experiences for individual customers. Alpowered tools can analyze customer data to make personalized recommendations, and automate the delivery of personalized content in real-time (Vesanen, 2005). Another area where AI and automation can enhance digital marketing is in chatbots. Chatbots use AI to provide conversational experiences for customers. They can provide quick responses to frequently asked questions, and handle routine tasks, such as scheduling appointments and making reservations (Rossmann et al, 2020). Al and automation can be used for customer segmentation. Businesses can use machine learning algorithms to identify patterns in customer behavior and segment the market based on those patterns. This helps businesses to create targeted marketing campaigns that are more likely to resonate with their audience (Kumar et al., 2016). It is important to note that the use of AI and automation in digital marketing also raises concerns over privacy and ethics. Businesses need to ensure that they are using customer data in a responsible and transparent manner (Mugge et al, 2020). Al and automation can play a significant role in enhancing the effectiveness of digital marketing. By leveraging the power of AI and automation, businesses can deliver personalized experiences, streamline routine tasks, and create targeted campaigns that resonate with their audience. However, businesses must also ensure that they are using these technologies in a responsible and ethical manner to maintain consumer trust and confidence.

9.3 Personalization and Customer Experience Enhancement

Personalization is a crucial aspect of digital marketing, as it allows businesses to deliver tailored experiences to individual customers (Vesanen, 2005). By analyzing customer data and using Al algorithms, businesses can gain insights into customer preferences, behaviors, and needs, enabling them to create personalized marketing strategies (Kumar et al., 2016). Personalization enhances the customer experience by providing relevant content, recommendations, and offers that align with the individual's interests and preferences. This helps to engage customers and build stronger relationships with them (Vesanen, 2005). Al-powered personalization can be implemented across various marketing channels, including websites, email campaigns, and mobile apps. For instance, on an e-commerce website, personalized product recommendations can be displayed based on a customer's browsing and purchase history (Vesanen, 2005). Personalization can extend beyond online interactions. For example, physical stores can use technologies like beacons and RFID tags to deliver personalized offers and recommendations to customers when they are browsing in-store (Vesanen, 2005). It is important for businesses to balance personalization with privacy concerns. Customers value their privacy and expect transparency in how their data is collected and used, (Mugge et al, 2020). It is essential for businesses to obtain consent and have clear privacy policies in place to ensure trust and compliance with regulations.

10.0 Conclusion

10.1 Summary of Key Findings

This report started by highlighting the increasing importance of digital marketing in today's business environment, it emphasizes that businesses need to develop effective digital marketing strategies to stay competitive in the digital age. The report established the objectives of the study which include understanding the different components of digital marketing strategy and analyzing the challenges and benefits associated with its implementation. The study identifies various components of digital marketing strategy, including website design and user experience, search engine optimization (SEO), content marketing, social media marketing, email marketing, and online advertising. The research findings indicate that businesses face several challenges when implementing digital marketing strategies. These challenges include technological barriers, lack of skilled workforce, and difficulty in measuring the return on investment (ROI) of digital marketing efforts. The study emphasizes the significant benefits that businesses can achieve through effective digital marketing strategies. These benefits include expanded reach and customer targeting, increased brand visibility and awareness, better customer engagement, improved customer insights, and enhanced competitive advantage. The research discusses a few case studies showcasing successful digital marketing strategies implemented by organizations in different industries. These case studies provide real-world examples of how businesses have leveraged digital marketing to achieve their marketing objectives. The research concludes that digital marketing strategy is vital for businesses to adapt to the changing consumer behavior and technological advancements. It emphasizes that understanding the different components, challenges, and benefits associated with digital marketing strategy is crucial for organizations to develop effective and successful strategies. It identifies the key components, challenges, and benefits associated with digital marketing strategy, highlighting its importance for business success in the digital era.

10.2 Implications for Practitioners and Researchers

A well-executed digital marketing strategy can help businesses establish a strong online presence, making it easier for potential customers to discover and recognize their brand. Through various digital

channels like search engine optimization (SEO), social media, content marketing, and paid advertising, practitioners can effectively create and build brand awareness. Researchers can study the impact of different digital marketing techniques on brand awareness levels, helping practitioners develop effective strategies. Digital marketing tools and platforms provide practitioners with the ability to target specific customer segments accurately. By leveraging data analytics, practitioners can gather rich insights on customer behavior, preferences, and demographics. This data enables marketers to understand their target market better and create tailored messages and offerings, leading to higher customer satisfaction and engagement. Researchers can explore how different segmentation approaches impact the effectiveness of digital marketing campaigns. Increased Customer Engagement: Digital marketing offers various channels for engaging with customers, such as social media platforms, email marketing, live chat, and interactive websites. These channels facilitate two-way communication, allowing practitioners to connect with their customers, address their queries or concerns, and build stronger relationships. Researchers can investigate the impact of different engagement strategies on customer loyalty and satisfaction, providing valuable insights to practitioners. Effective digital marketing strategies focus on converting leads into customers. By employing compelling call-to-actions, persuasive content marketing, personalized offers, and streamlined website experiences, practitioners can increase their conversion rates. Researchers can study the effectiveness of different conversion optimization techniques, providing guidance to practitioners on how to enhance their conversion strategies. Compared to traditional marketing methods, digital marketing allows for more accurate tracking and measurement of campaign performance. With the right analytics tools, practitioners can assess the ROI of their digital marketing efforts and make data-driven decisions. Researchers can study the relationship between different digital marketing investments and their impact on a company's financial performance, helping practitioners allocate resources effectively. Continuous Improvement and Innovation: Digital marketing is dynamic and constantly evolving. Practitioners need to stay updated with the latest trends, tools, and strategies to remain competitive. Research in digital marketing aids practitioners by providing insights into emerging digital marketing practices and identifying opportunities for innovation.

11.0 References

- ASDA Mobile App. (2021.)Retrieved from https://www.asda.com/app (accessed 2 September 2022).
- ASDA. (2021). Available at https://www.asda.com (accessed 2 September 2022).
- Badran, M.F., 2021. Digital platforms in Africa: A case-study of Jumia Egypt's digital platform. *Telecommunications Policy*, 45(3), p.102077. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0308596120301671 (accessed 5 September 2022).
- Berthon, P. R., Pitt, L. F., Plangger, K., & Shapiro, D. (2012). Marketing meets Web 2.0, social media, and creative consumers: Implications for international marketing strategy. Business Horizons, 55(3), 261-271. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0007681312000080 (accessed 29 August 2022).
- Berthon, P. R., Pitt, L. F., Plangger, K., & Shapiro, D. (2012). Marketing meets Web 2.0, social media, and creative consumers: Implications for international marketing strategy. Business Horizons, 55(3), 261-271. Available at https://kris.kcl.ac.uk/portal/files/11907516/Berthon Pitt Plangger Shapiro wo comments.docx (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Berthon, P. R., Pitt, L. F., Plangger, K., & Shapiro, D. (2012). Marketing meets Web 2.0, social media, and creative consumers: Implications for international marketing strategy. Business Horizons, 55(3), 261-271. Available at https://kris.kcl.ac.uk/portal/files/11907516/Berthon Pitt Plangger Shapiro wo comments.docx (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Bughin, J., Hazan, E., Sree Ramaswamy, P., DC, W. and Chu, M., 2017. Artificial intelligence the next digital frontier. Available at
- Chaffey, D. and Bosomworth, D., 2015. Digital marketing strategy guide. Available at https://d1wqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/35278290/7-Steps-to-Digital-Marketing-Strategy-libre.pdf?1414290949=&response-content-
 - <u>disposition=inline%3B+filename%3DDIGITAL MARKETING STRATEGY GUIDE Your co.pdf</u> <u>&Expires=1697119270&Signature=e~BUZfOnpt3gHmZQz0zy9uPE~1T5RFSe7vESWh~fPJn8</u> <u>r3DNnWrCnqYky2-</u>
 - <u>iprtYqVmFAFov1GiJzyETUXm7BffdYpSIKMdHxuwYaGCkXi6oq2vphXg3qZ7ydHR8a-ri4riHE7OMUarYFqkdT6KhM28E1QnyfnUypIM7-</u>
 - Ht4HYawyQzeYuJvRZqGeVC1OVCQN~rT6f2ANv9dj4~e9bUrwmaaH7471EQV14C9Tn8170Y wM9TlGtu1l3CJIOLFn8zUWJ3P8Z0xd4rZ0BRBm0fOTSbXanh09rSgKgUFpa87UNGqoephJw8 kj6SFK8lh6rX7lgm2xZoOST3ZNUzao-Li6A &Key-Pair-Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRBV4ZA (accessed 21 August 2022)

- Chaffey, D. and Ellis-Chadwick, F., 2019. *Digital marketing*. Pearson uk. Available at https://api.pageplace.de/preview/DT0400.9781292241586 A36188176/preview-9781292241586 A36188176.pdf (accessed 20 August 2022).
- Chaffey, D. and Patron, M., 2012. From web analytics to digital marketing optimization: Increasing the commercial value of digital analytics. *Journal of Direct, Data and Digital Marketing Practice*, 14, pp.30-45. Available at https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/dddmp.2012.20 (accessed 22 August 2022)
- Chaffey, D. and Smith, P.R., 2022. Digital marketing excellence: planning, optimizing and integrating online marketing. Taylor & Francis. Available at <a href="https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=GmmdEAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&dq=Chaffey,+D.+and+Smith,+P.R.,+2022.+Digital+marketing+excellence:+planning,+optimizing+and+integrating+online+marketing.+Taylor+%26+Francis.&ots=auy32uA e9&sig=DU50g G6a3R0PjUc7e1U7ITpML6o&redir esc=y#v=onepage&q&f=false (accessed 22 August 2022)
- Chaffey, D., & Chadwick, F.E. (2019). Digital Marketing Excellence: Planning, Optimizing and Integrating Online Marketing. NY, USA: Routledge. Available at <a href="https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=GmmdEAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&dq=Chaffey,+D.,+%26+Chadwick,+F.E.+(2019).+Digital+Marketing+Excellence:+Planning,+Optimizing+and+Integrating+Online+Marketing.+NY,+USA:+Routledge.&ots=auy32uChc&sig=OYF2ZE 99stuOGJpFp8mOk6nJcY&redir esc=y#v=onepage&q&f=false (accessed 28 August 2022)
- Chaffey, D., & Ellis-Chadwick, F. (2019). Digital marketing. Pearson UK. Available at https://api.pageplace.de/preview/DT0400.9781292241586 A36188176/preview-9781292241586 A36188176.pdf (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Chaffey, D., & Smith, P. R. (2017). Digital marketing excellence: Planning, optimization and implementation. Routledge. Available at <a href="https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=GmmdEAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&dq=+Chaffey,+D.,+%26+Smith,+P.+R.+(2017).+Digital+marketing+excellence:+Planning,+optimization+and+implementation.+Routledge.&ots=auy32uD-dc&sig=lokcvYYFE45iht0LRrZF-ZcHxyo&redir_esc=y#v=onepage&q&f=false (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Chaffey, D., & Smith, P. R. (2017). Digital marketing excellence: Planning, optimization and implementation. Routledge. Available at <a href="https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=GmmdEAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&dq=Chaffey,+D.,+%26+Smith,+P.+R.+(2017).+Digital+marketing+excellence:+Planning,+optimization+and+implementation.+Routledge.&ots=auy32uE h4&sig=FUSglsXNrTJNn1Mpgfj6YSFTFJ4&redir_esc=y#v=onepage&q&f=false (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Chaffey, D., & Smith, P. R. (2017). Digital marketing excellence: Planning, optimization and implementation.

 Routledge.

- https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=GmmdEAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&dq=Chaffey,+D.,+%26+Smith,+P.+R.+(2017).+Digital+marketing+excellence:+Planning,+optimization+and+implementation.+Routledge.&ots=auy32uE3ia&sig=JsL mu3G2h53UK1gljvDc6z4o70&rediresc=y#v=onepage&q&f=false(accessed 30 August 2022).
- Chaffey, D., Ellis-Chadwick, F., Mayer, R. and Johnston, K., 2009. Internet marketing: strategy, implementation and practice. Pearson education. Available <a href="https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=HcoRl2EZXiwC&oi=fnd&pg=PR13&dq=Chaffey,+D.,+Ellis-Chadwick,+F.,+Mayer,+R.+and+Johnston,+K.,+2009.+Internet+marketing:+strategy,+imple mentation+and+practice.+Pearson+education.&ots=4Yhsu94J2m&sig=P8cvBlQXzp9gJsg n F9xO3bBiTg&redir esc=y#v=onepage&q=Chaffey%2C%20D.%2C%20Ellis-Chadwick%2C%20F.%2C%20Mayer%2C%20R.%20and%20Johnston%2C%20K.%2C%20200 9.%20Internet%20marketing%3A%20strategy%2C%20implementation%20and%20practice .%20Pearson%20education.&f=false (accessed 27 August 2022)
- Chen, Y., Huang, Y., Eeckhout, L., Fursin, G., Peng, L., Temam, O. and Wu, C., 2010, June. Evaluating iterative optimization across 1000 datasets. In *Proceedings of the 31st ACM SIGPLAN Conference on Programming Language Design and Implementation* (pp. 448-459). Available at https://users.elis.ugent.be/~leeckhou/papers/pldi10.pdf (accessed 31 August 2022).
- Cioffi, E. (2019). The importance of search engine optimization (SEO) for a competitive edge: A study of companies in the B2B sector. Journal of Marketing Communications, 1-20. Available at https://www.repository.utl.pt/bitstream/10400.5/28400/1/9781003189848 previewpdf.p df (accessed 29 August 2022).
- Constant Contact. (2020). The State of Small Business Report: Email marketing edition. Retrieved from https://blogs.constantcontact.com/state-of-small-business-report-email-marketing (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Dahlen, M., Lange, F., & Smith, T. (2010). Marketing communications: A brand narrative approach. John Wiley & Sons. Available at <a href="https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=rLt48XwnW1cC&oi=fnd&pg=PR15&dq=Dahlen,+M.,+Lange,+F.,+%26+Smith,+T.+(2010).+Marketing+communications:+A+brand+n arrative+approach.+John+Wiley+%26+Sons.&ots=QILwhg4d79&sig=7zfmz93S5gFXEiP8HW <a href="https://www.kepi.org/kepi
- Dahlen, M., Lange, F., & Smith, T. (2010). Marketing communications: A brand narrative approach. John Wiley & Sons. Available at

https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=rLt48XwnW1cC&oi=fnd&pg=PR15&dq=Dahlen,+M.,+Lange,+F.,+%26+Smith,+T.+(2010).+Marketing+communications:+A+brand+narrative+approach.+John+Wiley+%26+Sons.&ots=QlLwhg5dd6&sig=1UHG1DF4331JxFuCRslGk ZpHig&redir esc=y#v=onepage&q=Dahlen%2C%20M.%2C%20Lange%2C%20F.%2C%20%26%20Smith%2C%20T.%20(2010).%20Marketing%20communications%3A%20A%20brand%20narrative%20approach.%20John%20Wiley%20%26%20Sons.&f=false (accessed 30 August 2022).

- Dahlen, M., Lange, F., & Smith, T. (2010). Marketing communications: A brand narrative approach. John Wiley & Sons. Available at <a href="https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=rLt48XwnW1cC&oi=fnd&pg=PR15&dq=Dahlen,+M.,+Lange,+F.,+%26+Smith,+T.+(2010).+Marketing+communications:+A+brand+narrative+approach.+John+Wiley+%26+Sons.&ots=QILwhg67a3&sig=cq9uycfv6v7sV6nlKO499ZePU&rediresc=y#v=onepage&q=Dahlen%2C%20M.%2C%20Lange%2C%20F.%2C%20%26%20Smith%2C%20T.%20(2010).%20Marketing%20communications%3A%20A%20brand%20narrative%20approach.%20John%20Wiley%20%26%20Sons.&f=false (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Desai, V. and Vidyapeeth, B., 2019. Digital marketing: A review. *International Journal of Trend in Scientific Research and Development*, *5*(5), pp.196-200. Available at https://d1wqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/90185943/ijtsrd23100-

libre.pdf?1661336613=&response-content-

<u>disposition=inline%3B+filename%3DDigital Marketing A Review.pdf&Expires=16971258</u> 34&Signature=BHsysFGNVGQwNULeNCSu-

dN3NMAN4cVub24lPhQpQUvigod2sKcaGByqlWsX3KjM8leSG17klbdlWPDSuhWFfVRMQo Mr2GkLCNfluA3gX1nlc2yCFtVupZgC8crMslGubnZGbaqalyH1iKILLQFX3bmCHLodAFx-

FksZNc4-ymgkrOZmYz~2DzlZaY90ZOMgKbpi7xgNIG2wq~evB1-

7GsdK5eWuSyphH~qTX5ZNWcN15t1rOGRcnagJx9KFbfLvDVIvoSu-

Ez2BBr6tINpdmlOcblbUTiqLt6Ccx5gusDxc-

A0asnlCczkE2NNEmJVjwEBi32ZsyMie0l7LMCg8GA &Key-Pair-

Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRBV4ZA (accessed 4 September 2022).

- DiStaso, M.W. and McCorkindale, T., 2012. Social media: uses and opportunities in public relations. *Global Media Journal*, 5(2), p.75. Available at http://gmj-canadianedition.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/v5i2 distaso-and-mccorkindale.pdf (accessed 2 September 2022).
- Eng, T.Y., 2004. The role of e-marketplaces in supply chain management. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 33(2), pp.97-105. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0019850103000324 (accessed 5 September 2022).

- Godin, S. (2008). Permission marketing: Turning strangers into friends and friends into customers.

 Available at page&q&f=false (accessed 28 August 2022).
- Gupta, S., Kim, H., & Dobos, C. (2014). The effects of social media on emotions, brand relationship quality, and word of mouth: An empirical study in the hotel industry. Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management, 23(2), 135-161. Available https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S026151771400171X (accessed 29 August 2022).
- Halligan, B., & Shah, D. (2014). Inbound marketing: Get found using Google, social media, and blogs. Available at https://dentalwealthbuilder.com/dwb-wp/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/DWB Inbound Marketing.pdf (accessed 29 August 2022).
- Hanna, R., Rohm, A., & Crittenden, V. L. (2011). We're all connected: The power of the social media ecosystem. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0007681311000243 (accessed 29 August 2022).
- Hanna, R., Rohm, A., & Crittenden, V. L. (2011). We're all connected: The power of the social media ecosystem. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0007681311000243 (accessed 29 August 2022).
- Harvard Business Press. Available at https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/sd.2010.05626hae.002/full/html
 ?utm campaign=Emerald Strategy PPV November22 RoN (accessed 29 August 2022).
- Hennig-Thurau, T., Hofacker, C.F. and Bloching, B., 2013. Marketing the pinball way: Understanding how social media change the generation of value for consumers and companies. *Journal of interactive marketing*, 27(4), pp.237-241. Available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1016/j.intmar.2013.09.005 (accessed 2 September 2022).
- Hogg, T., & Malthouse, E. (2017). The Cambridge Analytica Debacle: Data and Marketing [Blog post]. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-68601-0 14 (accessed 31 August 2022).
- Hollebeek, L.D. and Macky, K., 2019. Digital content marketing's role in fostering consumer engagement, trust, and value: Framework, fundamental propositions, and implications. Journal of interactive marketing, 45(1), pp.27-41. Available at

- https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1016/j.intmar.2018.07.003 (accessed 26 August 2022)
- Hollensen, S. (2018). Marketing Management: A Relationship Approach. NY, USA: Pearson Education.

 Available at https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=DyUOa1CHFWUC&oi=fnd&pg=PR17&dq
 =Hollensen,+S.+(2018).+Marketing+Management:+A+Relationship+Approach.+NY,+USA:+
 Pearson+Education.&ots=JtRbTjDht3&sig=ORzsNc5iHRGTjFTz8 EEukNMjlw&redir esc=y#
 v=onepage&q&f=false (accessed 28 August 2022)
- Bughin, J., Hazan, E., Sree Ramaswamy, P., DC, W. and Chu, M., 2017. Artificial intelligence the next digital frontier. Available at http://dln.jaipuria.ac.in:8080/jspui/bitstream/123456789/14268/1/MGI-artificial-intelligence-discussion-paper.pdf (accessed 1 September 2022).
- Insider Intelligence. (2021). Digital Ad Spending 2019. Available at https://www.emarketer.com/content/us-digital-ad-spending-2019 (accessed 26 August 2022)
- Jones, B. (2017). Digital Marketing Strategy: An Integrated Approach to Online Marketing. NY, USA: Kogan Page Publishers. Available at <a href="https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=acdsEAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&dq=Jones,+B.+(2017).+Digital+Marketing+Strategy:+An+Integrated+Approach+to+Online+Marketing.+NY,+USA:+Kogan+Page+Publishers.&ots=Ztjq3WFCtP&sig=ydpjqYjdsueoMy-21K08l83TdiE&redir_esc=y#v=onepage&q&f=false (accessed 28 August 2022).
- Jones, P., Comfort, D. and Hillier, D., 2009. Marketing sustainable consumption within stores: A case study of the UK's leading food retailers. *Sustainability*, 1(4), pp.815-826. Available at https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/1/4/815 (accessed 3 September 2022).
- Kannan, P.K., 2017. Digital marketing: A framework, review and research agenda. *International journal of research in marketing*, 34(1), pp.22-45. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0167811616301550 (accessed 26 August 2022)
- Kannan, P.K., 2017. Digital marketing: A framework, review and research agenda. *International journal of research in marketing*, 34(1), pp.22-45. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0167811616301550 (accessed 26 August 2022)
- Kannan, P.K., 2017. Digital marketing: A framework, review and research agenda. *International journal of research in marketing*, 34(1), pp.22-45. Available at

- https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0167811616301550 (accessed 27 August 2022)
- Kannan, P.K., 2017. Digital marketing: A framework, review and research agenda. *International journal of research in marketing*, 34(1), pp.22-45. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0167811616301550 (accessed 27 August 2022)
- Kaplan, A. M., & Haenlein, M. (2010). Users of the world, unite! The challenges and opportunities of social media. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0007681309001232 (accessed 29 August 2022).
- Kaplan, A. M., & Haenlein, M. (2010). Users of the world, unite! The challenges and opportunities of Social Media. Business Horizons, 53(1), 59-68. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0007681309001232 (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Killian, G. and McManus, K., 2015. A marketing communications approach for the digital era: Managerial guidelines for social media integration. *Business horizons*, *58*(5), pp.539-549. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0007681315000634 (accessed 27 August 2022)
- Killian, G. and McManus, K., 2015. A marketing communications approach for the digital era: Managerial guidelines for social media integration. *Business horizons*, *58*(5), pp.539-549. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0007681315000634 (accessed 28 August 2022)
- Kingsnorth, S., 2022. Digital marketing strategy: an integrated approach to online marketing.

 Kogan Page Publishers. Available at http://elibrary.gci.edu.np/bitstream/123456789/3389/1/Bt.bm.522Digital%20Marketing%20by%20Simon%20Kingsnorth.pdf (accessed 27 August 2022)
- Kitukutha, N. and Oláh, J., 2018. Trust and E-commerce-case study on Jumia company. *The Annals of the University of Oradea. Econ. Sci, 27*, pp.313-319. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Nicodemus-Kitukutha/publication/350838129 Trust and E-Commerce Case Study/links/607577884585151ce17f24c0/Trust-and-E-Commerce-Case-Study.pdf (accessed 5 September 2022).
- Kochhar, A. (2018). Content marketing in the digital era: Challenges and opportunities. Journal of Marketing Communications, 24(5), 461-470. Available at https://www.proquest.com/openview/64fc7e4554faff9344637ff14a2b3c98/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=18750&diss=y (accessed 29 August 2022).

- Kotler, P., Kartajaya, H., & Setiawan, I. (2019). Marketing 4.0: Moving from Traditional to Digital. John Wiley & Sons. Available at https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=e5yHDQAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PT8&dq=K otler,+P.,+Kartajaya,+H.,+%26+Setiawan,+I.+(2019).+Marketing+4.0:+Moving+from+Traditional+to+Digital.+John+Wiley+%26+Sons.&ots=A14oGOrQX4&sig=nsEl4T87NvgboHH6aT5 qkAt6t34&redir esc=y#v=onepage&q&f=false (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Kotler, P., Kartajaya, H., & Setiawan, I. (2019). Marketing 4.0: Moving from Traditional to Digital. John Wiley & Sons. Available at http://demo.dspace.vn/bitstream/11461/3036/1/Marketing%203.0%20PHILIP%20KOTLER 206217.pdf (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Kumar, A., Bezawada, R., Rishika, R., Janakiraman, R. and Kannan, P.K., 2016. From social to sale: The effects of firm-generated content in social media on customer behavior. *Journal of marketing*, 80(1), pp.7-25. Available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1509/jm.14.0249 (accessed 31 August 2022).
- Kumar, V. and Reinartz, W., 2016. Creating enduring customer value. *Journal of marketing*, 80(6), pp.36-68. Available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1509/jm.15.0414 (accessed 27 August 2022)
- Kumar, V., Choi, J.B. and Greene, M., 2017. Synergistic effects of social media and traditional marketing on brand sales: Capturing the time-varying effects. *Journal of the Academy of marketing Science*, 45, pp.268-288. Available at https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11747-016-0484-7 (accessed 28 August 2022)
- Lancer, N. (2019). The importance of email marketing for small business success. Forbes. Retrieved from https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesbusinesscouncil/2019/05/03/the-importance-of-email-marketing-for-small-business-success">https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesbusinesscouncil/2019/05/03/the-importance-of-email-marketing-for-small-business-success (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Lancer, N. (2019). The importance of pay-per-click advertising for new and small businesses. Forbes.

 Available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesbusinesscouncil/2019/06/19/the-importance-of-pay-per-click-advertising-for-new-and-small-businesses/ (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Lemon, K.N. and Verhoef, P.C., 2016. Understanding customer experience throughout the customer journey. *Journal of marketing*, 80(6), pp.69-96. Available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1509/jm.15.0420 (accessed 28 August 2022)
- Li, C., & Bernoff, J. (2010). Groundswell: Winning in a world transformed by social technologies.
- Lou, C. and Yuan, S., 2019. Influencer marketing: How message value and credibility affect consumer trust of branded content on social media. *Journal of interactive advertising*, 19(1), pp.58-73. Available at

- https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/15252019.2018.1533501 (accessed 27 August 2022)
- Martínez-López, F.J., Anaya-Sánchez, R., Molinillo, S., Aguilar-Illescas, R. and Esteban-Millat, I., 2017. Consumer engagement in an online brand community. *Electronic Commerce Research and Applications*, 23, pp.24-37. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1567422317300121 (accessed 3 September 2022).
- Mugge, P., Abbu, H., Michaelis, T.L., Kwiatkowski, A. and Gudergan, G., 2020. Patterns of digitization: A practical guide to digital transformation. *Research-Technology Management*, 63(2), pp.27-35. Available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/08956308.2020.1707003 (accessed 31 August 2022).
- Muniz, A. M., & O'Guinn, T. C. (2001). Brand community. Journal of Consumer Research, 27(4), 412-432. Available at https://academic.oup.com/jcr/article-abstract/27/4/412/1810411 (accessed 29 August 2022).
- Nkwo, M., Orji, R., Nwokeji, J.C. and Ndulue, C., 2018. E-Commerce Personalization in Africa: A Comparative Analysis of Jumia and Konga. In PPT@ PERSUASIVE (pp. 68-76). Available at https://dlwqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/58791752/Nkwo eCommerce Personalization in Africa A Comparative Analysis of Jumia and Konga-libre.pdf?1554369350=&response-content-
 - <u>disposition=inline%3B+filename%3DE Commerce Personalization in Africa A C.pdf&Ex pires=1697126121&Signature=KMv7DuMFgHZwTxZPppQpoLmsImM37VnaO4jHQVZEQr0k hXFB~ET8gb-</u>
 - $\frac{pUYfcQtC5djuyb2ZEPSgN5jGRHjiyr91vwnMNDp8EbKlqEhlYtU1mHOto78js4jYAvDLtVz^Fltx}{mlRqboibA9m0ViZbtB1epEzl7vhjqH3Z3WN3UuMeL3CZOQakC5TCqfvAWVeHr4Kk8k8qrfgh}\\ \underline{SBmURJtmTXufP6BbDgPrTSYArMzfiVvWtdT4cCnQdz0kPlhn2t-MKLDkwk-}$
 - <u>GiTljZi7uWDAln7hoYNv2vXtvSZjJ3LdDPTAFgmYEayPHnZvO6mJVb3PD9W2P71xF92G4692CWLmyGqw&Key-Pair-Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRBV4ZA</u> (accessed 5 September 2022).
- Pavlou, P.A. and Stewart, D.W., 2000. Measuring the effects and effectiveness of interactive advertising: A research agenda. *Journal of Interactive Advertising*, 1(1), pp.61-77. Available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/15252019.2000.10722044 (accessed 2 September 2022).
- Peprah, A.A., Atarah, B.A. and Kumodzie-Dussey, M.K., 2023. Nonmarket strategy and legitimacy in institutionally voided environments: The case of Jumia, an African e-commerce giant. *International Business Review*, p.102169. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0969593123000690 (accessed 6 September 2022).

- Roberts, M.L. and Zahay, D., 2012. *Internet marketing: Integrating online and offline strategies*. Cengage Learning. Available at https://dlwqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/30924044/MBA-676-2-14-12-libre.pdf?1390952484=&response-content-
 - <u>disposition=inline%3B+filename%3DInternet marketing integrating online an.pdf&Expires=1697120214&Signature=BJBIsTnC~wHLeDcEFZyT6gQTOimXOiwv1kh5kvmT0-</u>
 - AdjqdNXuFjuLgJzi2OPg9rKsPm5ZjcclKeMsshvVTLwAsI6bwHKfdS0yFucQOJiLo-
 - FhtT4DEfFbNb7BfnoTy8z5P9rCWyG~tPqguxdszfXbw164R5RmWjhKKux18OBfWk3IcFWPqUB83yjHrG9C-
 - <u>cBhqcv~8Vqv0yLgUkbhBTEsDKultPj2q528WPO6uBzS7Xd~joSeuSkD97tKXGSqcU4CcbGL3Rbisn4tKn4HYxM8xqX5G7Z7pBHOc71itIYhfCcxUEELS9SVG1lL4coHi~hLgo2nBhSBAw8pYMRBWLXA&Key-Pair-Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRBV4ZA</u> (accessed 26 August 2022)
- Rossmann, A., Zimmermann, A. and Hertweck, D., 2020. The impact of chatbots on customer service performance. In *Advances in the human side of service engineering: Proceedings of the AHFE 2020 Virtual Conference on The Human Side of Service Engineering, July 16-20, 2020, USA* (pp. 237-243). Springer International Publishing. Available at https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-030-51057-2 33 (accessed 1 September 2022).
- Ryan, D. (2016). A Practical Introduction to Digital Marketing Analytics. NY, USA: Taylor & Francis. Available at https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=4pZlDQAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PR5&dq=R yan.hu.el/2016/journal/books?hl=en&lr=&id=4pZlDQAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PR5&dq=R <a href="https://yan.hu.el/2016/journal/books?hl=en&lr=&id=4pZlDQAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PR5&dq=R <a href="https://yan.hu.el/2016/journal/books.hu.el/2016/journ
- Ryan, D. (2016). Understanding digital marketing: Marketing strategies for engaging the digital generation. Kogan Page Publishers. Available at https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=4pZIDQAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PR5&dq=R <a href="https://yan,+D.+(2016).+Understanding+digital+marketing:+Marketing+strategies+for+engaging+t-he-digital+generation.+Kogan+Page+Publishers.&ots=Pb8-oz1S6r&sig=-YlzSKvHqVbQSW-ZCkZgvS-

- 6CdDU&redir esc=y#v=onepage&q=Ryan%2C%20D.%20(2016).%20Understanding%20dig ital%20marketing%3A%20Marketing%20strategies%20for%20engaging%20the%20digital %20generation.%20Kogan%20Page%20Publishers.&f=false (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Ryan, D., 2016. Understanding digital marketing: marketing strategies for engaging the digital generation. Kogan Page Publishers. Available at http://elibrary.gci.edu.np:8080/bitstream/123456789/3401/1/Bt.bm.534%20Understanding%20Digital%20Marketing%20Marketing%20Strategies%20for%20Engaging%20the%20Digital%20Generation%20by%20Damian%20Ryan.pdf (accessed 21 August 2022)
- Ryan, D., 2016. Understanding digital marketing: marketing strategies for engaging the digital generation. Kogan Page Publishers. Available at http://elibrary.gci.edu.np:8080/bitstream/123456789/3401/1/Bt.bm.534%20Understanding%20Digital%20Marketing%20Marketing%20Strategies%20for%20Engaging%20the%20Digital%20Generation%20by%20Damian%20Ryan.pdf (accessed 26 August 2022)
- Smart Insights. (2022). Digital marketing models RACE planning framework. Available at https://www.smartinsights.com/digital-marketing-strategy/digital-marketing-models/race-planning-framework/ (accessed 24 August 2022)
- Smith, A. (2020). Digital Marketing Strategies that Millennials Love. Harvard Business Review.

 Available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0965254X.2011.581383 (accessed 28 August 2022)
- Smith, A. and Anderson, M., 2018. Social media use in 2018. Available at https://policycommons.net/artifacts/617452/social-media-use-in-2018/1598263/ (accessed 4 September 2022).
- Smith, D. (2019). Success by Design: The Essential Business Reference for Designers. Available at https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=Nw7rDQAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PT6&dq=S mith,+D.+(2019).+Success+by+Design:+The+Essential+Business+Reference+for+Designers. &ots=CBz3JpOsN8&sig=MkGN7D 82aqdnzgx83eGd0mUnAk&redir esc=y#v=onepage&q &f=false (accessed 28 August 2022).
- Smith, J. (2020). The Importance of Data-Driven Marketing. Retrieved from https://blog.hubspot.com/marketing/importance-data-driven-marketing (accessed 31 August 2022).
- Smith, K. (2018). How the GDPR Will Affect Your Marketing Activities. Cambridge Network. Retrieved from https://www.cambridgenetwork.co.uk/news/gdpr-effect-marketing-activities (accessed 31 August 2022).
- Smith, P. R., & Chaffey, D. (2005). E-marketing excellence: Planning and optimizing your digital marketing.

 Routledge.

 Available at https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=uBJb1xsGXggC&oi=fnd&pg=PP2&dq=Sm

ith,+P.+R.,+%26+Chaffey,+D.+(2005).+E-

marketing+excellence:+Planning+and+optimizing+your+digital+marketing.+Routledge.&ot s= tgpRFSt60&sig=wHN2oBFrFrR cpiPqi2zKEyOnI0&redir esc=y#v=onepage&q=Smith%2 C%20P.%20R.%2C%20%26%20Chaffey%2C%20D.%20(2005).%20E-

<u>marketing%20excellence%3A%20Planning%20and%20optimizing%20your%20digital%20</u> <u>marketing.%20Routledge.&f=false</u> (accessed 30 August 2022).

- Smith, P. R., & Chaffey, D. (2005). E-marketing excellence: Planning and optimizing your digital marketing.

 Routledge.

 Available at https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=uBJb1xsGXqgC&oi=fnd&pg=PP2&dq=Smith,+P.+R.,+%26+Chaffey,+D.+(2005).+E-
 - marketing+excellence:+Planning+and+optimizing+your+digital+marketing.+Routledge.&ot s= tgpRFSA5X&sig=zeWnBIWSYodkdsYPUYXwcl-
 - KSSU&redir esc=y#v=onepage&q=Smith%2C%20P.%20R.%2C%20%26%20Chaffey%2C%20D.%20(2005).%20E-
 - <u>marketing%20excellence%3A%20Planning%20and%20optimizing%20your%20digital%20</u> <u>marketing.%20Routledge.&f=false</u> (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Sostac. (2020). Situation analysis. Available at https://www.sostac.org/situation-analysis (accessed 28 August 2022)
- Stein, A. and Ramaseshan, B., 2016. Towards the identification of customer experience touch point elements. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 30, pp.8-19. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0969698915301855 (accessed 26 August 2022)
- Stephen, A. and Lamberton, C., 2016. A thematic exploration of digital, social media, and mobile marketing research's evolution from 2000 to 2015 and an agenda for future research. *Journal of Marketing*, 80(6). Available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1509/jm.15.0415 (accessed 27 August 2022)
- Sterne, J. (2010). Social media metrics: How to measure and optimize your marketing investment. John Wiley & Sons. Available at <a href="https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=OkkZhB2Yw7IC&oi=fnd&pg=PA9&dq=Sterne,+J.+(2010).+Social+media+metrics:+How+to+measure+and+optimize+your+marketing+investment.+John+Wiley+%26+Sons.&ots=1Hm4rqNKy2&sig=l8nFovjn638CxSeVFp69tNgsfOs&redir_esc=y#v=onepage&q=Sterne%2C%20J.%20(2010).%20Social%20media%20metrics%3A%20How%20to%20measure%20and%20optimize%20your%20marketing%20investment.%20John%20Wiley%20%26%20Sons.&f=false (accessed 30 August 2022).
- Sterne, J. (2010). Social media metrics: How to measure and optimize your marketing investment. John Wiley & Sons. Available at https://books.google.co.uk/books?hl=en&lr=&id=OkkZhB2Yw7IC&oi=fnd&pg=PA9&dq=Sterne,+J.+(2010).+Social+media+metrics:+How+to+measure+and+optimize+your+marketin

- g+investment.+John+Wiley+%26+Sons.++++&ots=1Hm4rqNPH2&sig=iltOzURaqqo2w0-a05LI7yMq1uM&redir_esc=y#v=onepage&q=Sterne%2C%20J.%20(2010).%20Social%20media%20metrics%3A%20How%20to%20measure%20and%20optimize%20your%20marketing%20investment.%20John%20Wiley%20%26%20Sons.&f=false_(accessed 30 August 2022).
- Tiago, M.T.P.M.B. and Veríssimo, J.M.C., 2014. Digital marketing and social media: Why bother?. *Business horizons*, *57*(6), pp.703-708. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0007681314000949 (accessed 22 August 2022)
- Tiago, M.T.P.M.B. and Veríssimo, J.M.C., 2014. Digital marketing and social media: Why bother?. *Business horizons*, *57*(6), pp.703-708. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0007681314000949 (accessed 27 August 2022)
- Tracy, R. (2021). Digital Marketing Metrics: 13 Essential Metrics For All Marketers. Retrieved from https://www.bigcommerce.com/blog/marketing-metrics (accessed 31 August 2022).
- Vesanen, J., 2005. What is personalization?: a literature review and framework. Available at https://aaltodoc.aalto.fi/bitstream/handle/123456789/12297/isbn9517919700.pdf (accessed 31 August 2022).
- Voorveld, H.A., Van Noort, G., Muntinga, D.G. and Bronner, F., 2018. Engagement with social media and social media advertising: The differentiating role of platform type. *Journal of advertising*, 47(1), pp.38-54. Available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/00913367.2017.1405754 (accessed 27 August 2022)
- Wymbs, C., 2011. Digital marketing: The time for a new "academic major" has arrived. *Journal of Marketing Education*, 33(1), pp.93-106. Available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0273475310392544 (accessed 23 August 2022)

pires=1697125614&Signature=gFAwVbEIWRn2zfb2Q0pDab~woWY4ILuBFroYyhzLfXDbv7~O16Qhur7Q4737jKiohUbKbVtyaxIo-b1WFiebuNpOB1z2fzhQZ1LjnREIzdhWt3Fd-

jROtDugV13LugBLRoEa~42Kj8OGIYZ29~9VxOcck3IGgmJA-O8-

mBxlEIC~cWFeM5ImwisZYuSg4pQugE0jeJLnnKRqv5neppk4F7C-

tXL4OpovUBHMjcwczV5O4Tu5BxPPNKDgvQMymymGEGPMiAyZQmAFW4UkRsqDfZ0EUXj

<u>mrgsepv7vu4SnfimofIdWEE7L5tO2wXDWwBaZ390kIIdcpcTN8MHEBuKuZg</u> &Key-Pair-Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRBV4ZA (accessed 3 September 2022).